Board of Directors – WORKSHOP NOTES

Math & Science Academy, 8430 Woodbury Crossing, Woodbury, MN 55125

Thursday, February 21, 2013
Present:
Bob Kreischer, Alice Quammen Lee, Lisa Anderson, Sarah Burns, Ken Thielman, Sandeep       Chandak, Anne Cardenas, Susan Mooney, and Heidi Bardwell. Absent – Daniel Dawiedczyk and Judith Darling
**  Members were notified the meeting discussions were being recorded for note taking purposes and said recordings would be deleted after notes have been composed.

It was also noted at the beginning of the workshop that moving forward, all materials should be sent one week PRIOR to the board meeting.  They can then be included with the board packet for review prior to the meeting.
1. Annual By-Law Review – The By-Laws are to be reviewed annually and may or may not be amended at that time. If there are changes to be made, the proposed changes must be voted on at 2 consecutive Board of Directors meetings. Otherwise the By-Laws will not be amended. Bob Kreischer did have some suggestions for changes. They are listed below.
a. Changes of wording – On pg.1 sec. III Membership, the phrase “chief financial officer” is used. Should that be changed to “Contracted Financial Manager” since that is the official title being used? Another issue of wording in the same section is the final sentence that says “providing instruction ‘under a cooperative’”. What does “under a cooperative” mean? Could this be left out? Certainly not urgent, but if other changes are being made, this could be changed during that process.
b. Length of Terms of Board Members – On pg. 1 sec. IV Terms of Board Members, Bob Kreischer suggested a 3 yr. term of service for members of the board rather than the current 2 year term. Advantages and disadvantages were discussed. They are listed below.
· 2 years may not be enough to learn the role and contribute fully
· 3 year term would mean only losing 1/3 of the board at a time rather than ½ of the board as the current system requires.
· 3 year terms are common for this type of position
· 3 year term limits when you can run for a position since you can only be seated while your child is attending MSA.
· To address concern of learning the role of a board member, prospective members could begin attending meetings before they are elected to get up to speed on topics and routines. However, it would have to be on a voluntary basis.
· Board members are held to expectation of active participation, so it may be too much to ask of people for a 3 year commitment.
· Teachers hesitate to commit for 2 years, 3yr term could increase hesitation.
c. Appointed Dates of Service – On pg. 1 sec. IV  Terms of Board Members, it states that new board members will be seated in January after the November election. Bob Kreischer suggested seating new board members in April or May rather than January. Advantages and disadvantages were discussed. They are listed below.
· Seating new members in April or May would allow for comprehensive summer workshops to cover issues too extensive for a weekday meeting.
· Seating new members in the summer or beginning of the school year would help the board get up and running right away rather than holding back certain decisions to be made by the incoming board.
· Seating new board members in January allows for a seamless start to the school year making that time of year less chaotic. It facilitates a smoother passing of the baton.
· Also, seating new members in January coincides with election cycles such as school boards, state offices, federal offices etc.
· Avoiding summer board meetings has been a goal in the past.
· Goals are set for the director in September and evaluated in April. By seating the new board earlier, then the same board that set the goals will evaluate them.
· Conversely, if the board is seated in June, do they have the background to set the goals for the director? It was then pointed out that the goals are typically set by a committee consisting of experienced members.
· A question was raised about whether or not a summer retreat/ workshop consisting of old and new members of the board coming together to carefully transition to a new board. This was deemed not possible because during that time, the board would exceed the allowed 9 members. If needed, a past board member could be asked to attend a meeting to lend expertise.

Changing the time frame in which a board member is seated will be made a motion. However it will wait until a plan can be put in place. Since it will change the election schedule also, there will need to be a plan to change the election policy, and then move forward with this change. It is presumed that it will not go into effect until next year. All of these issues can be addressed at the same time. Also meet with Authorizer. There is no rush on this issue as it will not effect this spring. Everyone is aware that it will impact the length of some current terms.
2. Strategic Plan Review – The Strategic Plan document was created in 2010, and last modified in 2011. While the document was appropriate for that time, it has become outdated. There is a lot of language about “if we have a new building” etc. There is much that is no longer relevant. There is also a 3 year forecasted budget that needs to be updated and replaced with a new 3 year forecasted budget. Sandeep proposed that subcommittees be formed to tackle each topic: Enrollment, Facilities, Budgeting, Alternative Funding, Staffing, Academics, etc. Each subcommittee will be responsible for formatting the page. At the March or April meeting, the subcommittees can present some of the proposed changes to the entire Board, and make any additional changes as needed. This may require a ½ day or possibly a full day to complete given the size and importance of the task.

· A question was raised about whether or not the review of the Strategic Plan is a little premature since we are not yet in the new building. Are there too many unknowns? 

· Decided that we are no longer operating under many unknowns, and only the Facilities piece would be possibly held up.

· Since the document is already 3years old, it should be updated based on what is known right now.

· Everything but the Facilities piece should be updated now, since everything (Enrollment, Staffing, etc) is tied to Budgeting and that has been forecasted. If any money is leftover from new building, it will be used to fix the current building. Facilities could be updated in October.
The Strategic Plan document is supposed to be reviewed annually at the end of each school year, but has not happened. We should move forward with that in mind. 


Subcommittees for Strategic Plan Review
· Enrollment – Rachael Erickson, Susan Mooney

· Facilities – Sarah Burns

· Budgeting – Ken Thielman, Sarah Burns

· Alternative Funding – Anne Cardenas, Cheri Howe, Deb Levine, Julia Charleson

· Staffing –  Lisa Anderson, Susan Mooney

· Academics – Lisa Anderson, Susan Mooney

· Enrollment Forecast – TBD
· 3yr. Forecasted Budget – Judith Darling

      Subcommittees will report back to Board at the April meeting for further Strategic Plan review. A          

      follow-up point was brought up that Technology should be an additional subcommittee. This point was   

      not contested. It was agreed that it is valid to assume that Math and Science Academy should aim to  

      provide similar technology as would be found at a larger school. It was mentioned that the vision for  

      this subcommittee would not be different from the others, but the mission and core values might be.  Also discussed was reviewing the mission/vision along with looking at some community branding and and an overall communication plan.  Upgrades of the website were also mentioned.
3. New Courses/ Electives – Bob Kreischer stated the purpose of providing this updated list of course electives was to entice students to stay at Math and Science Academy for high school. He mentioned that MSA has a history of losing students going from 8th to 9th grade for lack of elective courses as well as losing students in 11th and 12th grades for the same reason. Not only are we losing funding for students who go full time PSEO, it changes the high school experience for the students who choose to stay as well. However, if a student takes CALC 1 as a junior, they have no choice but to go outside the school to take CALC 2. The effort is being made to keep students at Math and Science Academy for high school over the next few years. Otherwise it may be determined to be economically wise to be only a middle school.   There is a waiting list of students to get in at the middle school level, but if we lose them in 9th grade or 11th and 12th grade, it makes financial sense to solely be a middle school. The handout is what will be given to students and put on the website so parents and students can have a discussion about the options. It is a list of course electives by grade along with descriptions of each elective. The question was asked if any of the electives required a pre requisite class or teacher approval. While there are courses that recommend having taken a previous course, there are only a few that require a previous course. There are some science and math courses that require a teacher’s approval to take the course. All class offerings are intended to be taken within the 7period school day. No additional hiring beyond what was previously planned with the financing committee is necessary. There is a possibility that a second Geometry class will be necessary. In which case it would be added to the classes of a part time math teacher coming on staff, and would be an additional cost to add another class period to that teacher’s schedule. There will be opportunities to advance in areas of elective study such as art/ drawing or debate. The answer is part yes and part no. Yes: the art teacher would be willing to accommodate advanced study if a student is interested. We currently do not have the staff to accommodate specific areas of interest such as drawing being a specific area of art. But as far as art is concerned there is plenty of opportunity for students to continue art study throughout their years at MSA. There are 3 possibly 4 different art classes being offered to kids grades 9-12. Even though art classes are not the reason students are leaving MSA, it is an area that is being enhanced as incentive to stay. No in the sense that if there is a lack of interest in debate – students don’t sign up for it, or if only a few sign up, then there would not be a debate 2 available. Director’s goal is to have half as many of  the 8th graders leaving as left last year. Hopefully kids will see the options and advantages of staying.

4. Academic High School Profile -  As Bob Kreischer and Susan Mooney have looked at MSA’s Academic High School Profile, there are many issues that need to be addressed such as, MSA doesn’t do honors courses, names of English courses have been changed among other things. There are a few issues that go beyond course name changes that Bob wanted to bring up tonight. 

· Physical Education requirements – In the past MSA has followed suit regarding certain graduation requirements, and as a college preparatory school, MSA has exceeded the state requirements for graduation. In recent years though, the conversations are not even mentioning Physical Education requirements. Bob proposed lowering our school requirement from 4 semesters required down to 2 semesters being required. It would free up some elective credits for students to use in other areas. Also, there would be an elective Physical Education course available for interested students. Also, the current policy of allowing a waiver for students who participate regularly in sports throughout the year, such as gymnastics, dance, swimming, etc. would still be practiced. The question of offering a waiver for Health was brought up, but generally thought that it would not be grouped in with the waiver for physical education. Bob said he would need to talk with Molly Molitor about that issue. This would be a change in MSA’s Academic Profile.
· There is a need to get more specific in our Academic Profile vs. MSA graduation requirements. The profile is used for the purpose of communicating with colleges, but in both instances, there needs to be no indecision. The Board will not need to approve the Academic Profile, but will need to approve the course catalog which is where the graduation requirements will be found. This will be done as soon as possible, Joell Pundsack is working on that project. Possibly at the April meeting.
· Spanish – Spanish for grades 9, 10, 11 is Spanish 2, 3, and 4 since students take Spanish 1 in 8th grade. The proposal is that Spanish 4 be changed to Spanish Literature and Conversation. This will hopefully entice students to take Spanish at MSA rather than through PSEO. Students will be reading a novel in Spanish and conversing and writing about it, providing a more interesting and natural way to improve their skills.
· There was short discussion about working to “re-brand” and do some marketing around these changes.  It may take some time to see outcomes.
5. Policies – None
6. Director Evaluation Forms – Handout to new board members. They are the Director goals that were set by the Board at the beginning of the new school year. They will be used to evaluate the director in April.
Discussion was raised about anonymity with the director evaluations. The concern for a long term policy – it can be uncomfortable for a teacher to give a negative evaluation because the director is then responsible to evaluate the teachers also. The opportunity for repercussions is concerning. However, the need for transparency is great because there needs to be a point or person of reference if an issue needs to be addressed. Also, teachers should feel that they are free to voice their concerns. Possibly the names could be left on before the Board and removed before the Director. The names are important to be able to follow up with questions and possibly to solve misunderstandings. The opposite scenario can also be true. If the director evaluates a teacher who sits on the board, the director is equally open to repercussions. Noting that teacher evaluations are already anonymous. Sandeep offered this insight: “The Committee can remove names however, if you are giving an evaluation, it should be very objective, short and to the point. That is why you have the goals – to measure the performance against the goals. If you have a problem with the Director, it shouldn’t matter who brings it to him, you or the committee. There is already a policy in place stating that there are to be no repercussions. As long as evaluations are done in a fair objective manner, there should be no issues putting your name on the evaluation.” It was then reiterated that if there are trust issues with the Director, it could be difficult to be honest. There have been instances in the past where confidentiality has not been practiced and committee members have discussed issues recreationally. Here is the protocol: the Chair is to compile the evaluations and summarize them for the director. The purpose of the subcommittee is that one person would not be responsible for the summarization and that no issues that need to be dealt with get dropped. Moving forward, the subcommittee will ensure that every issue that is raised will be dealt with, and that confidentiality is expected and understood.

7. Outline for Presenting to the Board – Handout – Sarah Burns created a document based on conversation at previous Board meeting. The document is an Outline for presenting to the Board of Directors. She asked that Board members please review and revise it as necessary. The plan is to put it on the website @ www.mnmsa.org/bod/addressingtheboardoutline.
